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DUVAL COUNTY ELECTION ADVISORY PANEL 
HYBRID IN-PERSON/VIRTUAL MEETING PRELIMINARY MINUTES
These minutes are unofficial until reviewed and approved by the 

Election Advisory Panel at a future meeting
April 21, 2021
3:00 p.m.
Hybrid In-person/Virtual Meeting 
Lynwood Roberts Room and via Zoom platform
Attendance: Robert Maldonado (Vice Chair), Robert Phillips, Nancy Chrisman (via Zoom), Ingrid Montgomery (via Zoom), Justin Portlock (via Zoom), Charles McWhite (via Zoom), Daniel Henry (via Zoom)
Also: Jeff Clements – City Council Research; Melanie Wilkes and Eric Grantham – Council Staff Services
Chairman Maldonado called the meeting to order at 3:04 p.m. and the attendees introduced themselves for the record.
Approval of Minutes
The minutes of the January 28, 2021 meeting of the Election Advisory Panel were deferred to the next meeting lacking a quorum in-person at the meeting.
Supervisor of Elections update
Robert Phillips said there has been very little worth reporting since the Panel’s last meeting. Several election-related bills are being debated in the Florida Legislature as the session winds down. The Florida Supervisors of Elections annual conference in June will discuss what happened in the session and he can report back to the EAP in August about the results.
The city’s AutoMark voting machines, purchased between 2006 and 2008, are wearing out and need to be replaced. The ESS ExpressVote system is the preferred replacement system, and the Supervisor will be asking City Council for budget approval for the replacement in the next fiscal year. 

The SOE is working with the landlord of the current Imeson eletion operations center location on expanding the leased space for the center.

Daniel Henry noted that voter registration list maintenance happens after presidential elections and said his review of the registration numbers seems to indicate that the number of registrations has been dropping since last November. He asked if that is a result of list maintenance or other factors. Mr. Phillips said that the SOE staff moved 1,462 registrations from active to inactive status after the November general election, meaning that those voters are still on the roll but don’t show in the registered voter numbers on the top of the web site. The number of registrations will vary from month to month as list maintenance continues. Mr. Henry asked for confirmation of his understanding that the first drop in figures in November was due to inactive voters being moved to the ineligible category after the election, then subsequent changes are due to list maintenance shifts from active to inactive status thereafter. Mr. Phillips confirmed that understanding.
Mr. Henry recalled that at the last EAP meeting Supervisor Hogan had said the SOE would not be sending letters to registrants about the expiration of their vote-by-mail applications. He said he has been hearing from some voters who are getting letters from the SOE about updating their signature and asked about the purpose of those letters. Mr. Phillips said the letters are being sent to voters who haven’t updated their on-file signature in last 10 years in an effort to be proactive about ensuring good valid signatures to avoid problems since more people are choosing to vote by mail in recent years. Letters will be sent closer to the next election about requesting vote-by-mail ballots. That process will depend in part on what the Legislature does in this session and whether they require that vote-by-mail ballot requests be done annually or if multiple year requests will be permitted. Mr. Henry said that the SOE should be prepared to get questions from voters about why it’s more important to send letters about signatures than it is to send reminders about renewing vote-by-mail applications.

Mr. Henry said the Florida Legislature is dealing with several important election law reforms and seems to be closing in on final bills. He asked if the SOE will communicate with voters after some law(s) are passed to inform voters about what has changed and what they should be expecting to happen. Mr. Phillips next scheduled election is in August of 2022, so there will not be much interest (except maybe on the part of the media) in electoral changes this year, but the SOE will do an educational campaign next year closer to the August primary reflecting the then-current state of the law. They will have to reach out to every registered voter in any event because of Congressional district reapportionment and City Council redistricting, so that will be the opportunity to communicate with every voter one-on-one. They will probably be doing some news media and social media contacts this year, but the heavy emphasis to individual voters will be next year. City Council will do its redistricting later this year, then the Legislature will redistrict the state next year and then there’s another legislative session in 2022 that could change election laws again. Once all that is settled, then the SOE will start dealing with revising precincts. Spring 2022 is earliest anything could get started, but more likely mid-summer of 2022 assuming there’s no special session after the regular 2022 legislative session that would delay things even further.

Robert Maldonado asked if Supervisor Hogan has taken a stance on SB 90, the main election reform bill pending in the Legislature. He stated that most supervisors of elections around the state have expressed opposition to the bill. Mr. Phillips said Mr. Hogan is with the other 66 SOEs and the SOEs Association in opposition to SB 90, although he did not know if Mr. Hogan has been actively lobbying against it with the Duval Delegation members.  Mr. Maldonado said much of the bill is about election security (drop boxes, ballot signatures, etc.) and asked if there were any cases of voter fraud in Jacksonville in the last election. Mr. Phillips said there were no issues with drop boxes or signatures. There were a few incidents (maybe 4 or 6) of voters possibly double-voting both in Jacksonville and in another state. The national ERIC voter roll sharing system will help identify those double-votes.
Mr. Maldonado said that Supervisor Hogan had talked at the January meeting about moving the election operations center out of the Imeson location to the Westside, perhaps at Cecil Commerce Center. Mr. Phillips said there is currently no available space at Cecil Commerce or other City-owned facilities, so the most likely option now will be to try to obtain additional space at Imeson and expand there. The COVID pandemic was problematic for social distancing in the call center. The ultimate goal is to move most of the SOE staff to the Imeson location, keeping only a small presence downtown, perhaps an office in City Hall or the Ed Ball Building for public access. That plan will need to go to the Mayor’s Budget Review Committee and then on to City Council in the upcoming budget process, so that will be the proposal for additional space in this year’s budget process. He should know by the August meeting what transpired and who will be moving where.
Old Business
Chairman Maldonado asked about the status of reappointments for panel members serving on expired terms. Mr. Clements will check with the Council staff about the status of reappointments. 
Mr. Maldonado asked if the EAP’s annual report had been submitted to the City Council; it had. 
New Business

None
Public comment

None
Next meeting
August 18th, 3 p.m.
There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 3:38 p.m.
Jeff Clements, Council Research Division
(904) 255-5137     jeffc@coj.net
Posted 4.22.21  12:00 p.m.
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